UNIVERSITY OF WUPPERTAL BERGISCHE UNIVERSITÄT WUPPERTAL

EUROPÄISCHE WIRTSCHAFT UND INTERNATIONALE MAKROÖKONOMIK



Paul J.J. Welfens Jens K. Perret

Information & Communication Technology and True Real GDP: Economic Analysis and Findings for Selected Countries

Diskussionsbeitrag 193 Discussion Paper 193

Europäische Wirtschaft und Internationale Wirtschaftsbeziehungen European Economy and International Economic Relations ISSN 1430-5445

Paul J.J. Welfens Jens K. Perret

Information & Communication Technology and True Real GDP: Economic Analysis and Findings for Selected Countries

February 2014

Herausgeber/Editor: Prof. Dr. Paul J.J. Welfens, Jean Monnet Chair in European Economic Integration

EUROPÄISCHES INSTITUT FÜR INTERNATIONALE WIRTSCHAFTSBEZIEHUNGEN (EIIW)/ EUROPEAN INSTITUTE FOR INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC RELATIONS Bergische Universität Wuppertal, Campus Freudenberg, Rainer-Gruenter-Straße 21, D-42119 Wuppertal, Germany Tel.: (0)202 – 439 13 71 Fax: (0)202 – 439 13 77 E-mail: welfens@eiiw.uni-wuppertal.de www.eiiw.eu

JEL classification: L63, L86, L96, R11 Keywords: Growth, Investment, Information and Communication Technology, Internet Usage, System of National Accounts

Summary: The expansion of information & communication technology (ICT) is continuing in OECD countries and the world economy – partly due to the ongoing fall of relative ICT prices. The continuing absolute fall of ICT prices and ICT capital prices, respectively, is not adequately considered in the standard analysis of ICT. In the study presented here the ICT investment-GDP ratio is calculated in real terms and it is shown that this ratio is higher (order of magnitude is about 2 percentage points) than the nominal investment-GDP ratio which is misleading the ICT sector, policy makers and society at large. Moreover, we take an innovative look at the digital time budget of private households in selected OECD countries. Assuming that 10% represents the relevant share of the time budget the digital value-added of private households stands for an unrecorded digital value-added of 2-5% of gross domestic product; with a share of 20% of the household's internet time budget devoted to value-added the hidden internet value-added in the US would be in the range of 4.7% to 10.4%. Hence the overall understimation of the ICT sector's contribution to GDP is considerable and therefore changes in official statistical analysis and the System of National Accounts are required.

Zusammenfassung: Die Ausbreitung der Informations- und Kommunikationstechnologie (IKT) schreitet in den Ländern der OECD und der Weltwirtschaft im Allgemeinen weiter fort – zum Teil bedingt durch den Verfall relative Preise für IKT. Das fortschreitende Absinken von Preisen für IKT bzw. für IKT Kapital wird in der traditionellen Analyse allerdings nicht berücksichtigt. In der vorliegenden Studie wird das reale IKT Investitions zu BIP Verhältnis bestimmt und es wird gezeigt, dass dieses Verhältnis größer ist (in der Größenordnung von zwei Prozentpunkten) als das nominale Verhältnis, was zu Verwirrungen für den IKT Sektor im Allgemeinen, die Politik als auch die Gesellschaft führt. Darüber hinaus wurde in der Analyse das digitale Zeitbudget privater Haushalte in ausgewählten OECD Ländern betrachtet. Angenommen, dass zehn Prozent den relevanten Anteil des Zeitbudgets darstellen, dann liegt die digitale Wertschöpfung für etwa 2-5% des Bruttoinlandsprodukts; würden die Haushalte in den USA 20% ihres Internet Zeitbudgets zur Wertschöpfung nutzen würde ein Wertschöpfungseffekt von 4,7% bis 10,4% des BIP resultieren. Die gesamte Beitrag des IKT Sektors zum BIP ist daher enorm und eine Anpassung der offiziellen Statistiken und des Systems of National Accounts ist notwendig.

Acknowledges:

We are grateful for the research assistance of Tony Irawan, EIIW/Schumpeter School of Business and Economics at the University of Wuppertal. Comments by participants of the project workshop in Frankfurt (Jean Monnet Project: Digital EU Integration and Globalization) are gratefully acknowledged. The usual disclaimer applies.

Prof. Dr. Paul J.J. Welfens, Jean Monnet Chair for European Economic Integration, European Institute for International Economic Relations (EIIW) at the University of Wuppertal, Rainer-Gruenter-Str. 21, D-42119 Wuppertal, Phone: +49-202-4391371, Fax: +49-202-4391377

welfens@eiiw.uni-wuppertal.de, www.eiiw.eu

Dr. Jens K. Perret, Research Assistant at European Institute for International Economic Relations (EIIW) at the University of Wuppertal, Rainer-Gruenter-Str. 21, D-42119 Wuppertal, Phone: +49-202-4391371, Fax: +49-202-4391377 perret@wiwi.uni-wuppertal.de, www.eiiw.eu

Information & Communication Technology and True Real GDP: Economic Analysis and Findings for Selected Countries

Discussion Paper 193

Table of Contents

Table of Contents
List of Tables
List of Figures
1. Introduction
2. The ICT Sector
3. The Importance of ICT Investments for Economic Growth
4. Price Level Developments of ICT
5. Analysis of Real ICT Investment Ratios
6. Imputed Internet Value-added from Households
7. Policy Conclusions
Appendix I: Economic Growth and ICT17
Appendix II: Nominal ICT-GDP Investment Ratios and Real ICT-Real GDF
Investment Ratios
References
Data References

List of Tables

Table 1: ICT Sector Classification based on OECD (2007) 4
Table 2: ICT Price Indices with Base Year 2000 and Relative Price Index (own calculations) 9
Table 3: Opportunity Costs of Internet Usage (in billion US \$) (based on comScore internet usage data)
Table 4: Opportunity Costs of Internet Usage (in billion US \$) (based on internetworldstats internet usage data) 15
Table 5: Real ICT Investments as a Share of Real Total Investments (Base Year 1995) 20
Table 6: Nominal ICT Investments as a Share of Nominal Total Investments
Table 7: Difference of Real (Base Year 1995) and Nominal ICT Investment Shares 21
Table 8: Internet Usage Frequency 22

List of Figures

Fig. 1: The definition of ICT Sector/products based on OECD	3
Fig. 2: Real ICT Capital Investment in $^{0}/_{00}$ of Real GDP (base year 1990)	6
Fig. 3: ICT Capital Stocks and GDP per Capita	7
Fig. 4: ICT Price Levels with Different Base Years (1990 vs. 2000) for the US and Germany	10
Fig. 5: ICT Capital Investment in $^{0}/_{00}$ of GDP (base year 2000)	12

1. Introduction

The EU2010 agenda emphasized the importance of information and communication technology (ICT) and the role of digital networking for improving international competitiveness. In the US the government continues to emphasize the role of ICT for economic growth and publications by the World Bank (World Bank, 2012) also highlight the critical role of ICT for economic development (Kelly and Minges, 2012; Oiang et al., 2012a; Qiang et al., 2012b; Yamamichi, 2012, Youngman, 2010; Sudan et al., 2010; Singh and Raja, 2010); this includes digital network expansion projects in Africa and Latin America financed by the World Bank. The adoption of modern ICT in the economy is not possible without some adaptation and learning on the side of firms as well as individuals and it raises the important question of how ICT can be integrated in a basic growth model. A specific trait of the ICT sector is the continuous fall of ICT prices in most OECD countries and indeed worldwide. The implications of this specific trait of ICT are, however, not well understood. For example the fall of ICT investment expenditures relative to the nominal gross domestic product – a phenomenon observed in several OECD countries since about 2005 – has been interpreted as indicating a declining role of ICT for economic growth.

As we will show real ICT investment relative to real GDP indicates a different development: this ratio continues to increase and it is indeed this ratio which matters for growth in general and for assessing the economic relevance of ICT.

It is unclear to what extent the ICT investment and ICT output shown in official statistics reflect true value added - the calculation of ICT investment in real terms could be addressed in various ways. A simple approach is to assume that the deflator for ICT investment is the same as for ICT products, a more refined approach used here is to focus on the ICT investment price index which is falling in almost all OECD countries. The implication is that true ICT investment and hence true real GDP is higher than stated in statistics that do not consider adequate price indices for calculating real figures. Moreover, the internet - as an important field of ICT - is a crucial digital element that stands not only for consumption on the side of private households, rather because many individuals use the internet at home and are active as "prosumers" (a hybrid role of consumer and producer) a part of the time budget of private households can even be interpreted as labor input for production. A growing number of old and new services can be availed of via the internet and the creation of certain services relies on the active involvement of digital users - this could even include certain digital entertainment activities in which users of digital networks cooperate in providing joint services to each other. This digital self-service value-added is increasing in many countries of the world.

In the following analysis we highlight standard views on the ICT sector and the official scope of the ICT sector (section 2); and we look at the importance of ICT investments for growth (section 3). Moreover, we focus on price level developments of ICT and the crucial implications in selected OECD countries (section 4); the role of ICT in the economy is much underestimated in official statistics – our estimate is in the range of 2-5% where this is split up into an underestimation of real ICT investment and the non-coverage of "internet

value-added from households" (section 5). The policy conclusions are presented in section (6).

2. The ICT Sector

Many authors have found empirical evidence that ICT has an important positive contribution on economic development (Jorgenson and Stiroh, 2000; Colecchia and Schreyer, 2002; Venturini, 2009; Seo et.al, 2009). Many approaches have been used in order to analyze the role of ICT sector in the economy. One of them is Input-Output analysis. Rohman (2012) analyzed the ICT sectors in European countries by comparing the multiplier effect of the ICT sector over time. He found a decline in the multiplier effect and output of ICT sectors during the period 2000-2005. It is, however, unclear how to interpret this finding: One the one hand, this seems to indicate that the ratio of ICT to GDP has already reached a rather high level so that induced marginal productivity effects in sectors standing for backward linkages and forward linkages are falling over time; an alternative interpretation is that ICT investment has been rather strong and that learning costs – which are rising as a function of the ratio of ICT to GDP – are increasing temporarily.

A useful definition of the ICT sector can be based on the aggregation of 12 out of the 59 sectors in European countries Input-Output Table. Heng and Thangavelu (2010) measured the impact of information technology on Singaporean economic growth. They also used a broad definition of the ICT sector (aggregate ICT sector). Some other studies such as Narayana (2005) and Bazzazan (2009) also used input output analysis in order to analyze the ICT issue by using an aggregate ICT sector. Indeed, Bazzazan (2009) calculated normalized backward and forward linkage for 9 ICT sub-sectors in the Iranian economy. However, the approach did not follow the common ICT sector definition and included a non-ICT sector.

By using an I-O table, several indicators can be calculated, namely the output multiplier, income multiplier, backward linkage and forward linkage. These indicators provide valuable information on the importance of the ICT sector in the economy.



Fig. 1: The definition of ICT Sector/products based on OECD

Source: OECD, 2009.

A basic issue that we need to address here is the definition of the ICT sector/product. Since 1998, the OECD has been developing an ICT sector/product definition and it has been revised twice. The first ICT definition was based on ISIC Rev. 3 in 1998 and it was followed by the revised ICT sector definition based on ISIC Rev. 3.1 in 2002. The last version is the second ICT sector definition based on ISIC Rev. 4. The resultant detailed definition is presented in Figure 1. Before we conduct the analysis, we need to define the scope of the sector. If we use the latest I-O Table which follows ISIC Rev. 4 definition, then we should use the second ICT sector definition by OECD (2007). Table 1 shows the detailed ICT sector definition based on 4 digits ISIC Rev. 4 definition.

ISIC Rev. 4 Code	Name/Definition
ICT MANUFACTURI	NG
2610	Manufacture of electronic components and boards
2620	Manufacture of computers and peripheral equipment
2630	Manufacture of communication equipment
2640	Manufacture of consumer electronics
2680	Manufacture of magnetic and optical media
ICT SERVICES (inclu	ding trade sector)
4651	Wholesale of computers, computer peripheral equipment and software
4652	Wholesale of electronic and telecommunications equipment and parts
5820	Software publishing
61	Telecommunications :
6110	- Wired telecommunications activities
6120	- Wireless telecommunications activities
6130	- Satellite telecommunications activities
6190	- Other telecommunications activities
62	Computer programming, consultancy and related activities
6201	- Computer programming activities
6202	- Computer consultancy and computer facilities management activities
6209	- Other information technology and computer service activities
631	Data processing, hosting and related activities; web portals:
6311	- Data processing, hosting and related activities
6312	- Web portals
951	Repair of computers and communication equipment
9511	- Repair of computers and peripheral equipment
9512	- Repair of communication equipment

Table 1: ICT Sector Classification based on OECD (2007)

Source: OECD, 2007.

3. The Importance of ICT Investments for Economic Growth

Adopting a simple GDP demand side perspective one can focus on the use-side equation (Y is real output, C is consumption, I investment, G government consumption, X_{net} is the current account in real terms):

$$Y = C + I + G + X_{net}$$
(1)

In the context of this approach every variable can be divided into an ICT related part and a non-ICT part. This holds especially true for investment in ICT. These investments can be made by the public sector or the private sector; however, government will have to provide a clear legal framework for the digital world and ICT investment, respectively. This includes data protection as well as an adequate definition of universal services. The sectoral split in ICT investment is, however, rather strange in OECD countries. The education sector stands for 5-6% of GDP in industrialized countries, however, ICT investment is only about 1% (OECD, 2012). The OECD Internet Economy report also reveals some other interesting findings: E.g. 30% of Canadians found a new job via the internet in 2011, while in Germany and France only about 18 and 15%, respectively, have used the internet for getting a new job - not to mention Greece, Italy and Portugal with even lower figures of 12%, 11% and 11%, respectively (OECD, 2012, Fig. 3.19). There is not much doubt that the high share of private universities in the US and Australia should lead to more ICT investment in the education sector in these countries than in most other OECD countries. To the extent that ICT expansion in the education sector reinforces the quality of human capital formation - and assuming that human capital and ICT capital are complementary – increasing ICT investment in higher education will raise the productivity of the higher education sector and also raise the quality of teaching performance as well as research performance in universities. From this perspective the US and Australia possibly also the UK – have rather favourable perspectives on ICT expansion. This might also hold for Switzerland where there is competition between federally funded excellence universities (ETH Zurich and ETH Lausanne) and regionally funded universities. The decision of states in Germany to abolish modest fees for students - introduced in some states at the beginning of the 21st century --- is strange in this respect; digital leadership will be difficult to establish in such a setting.

From the supply side one may emphasize that the macroeconomic production function can be written in a simple form as $Y=K^{\beta}(AL)^{1-\beta}$ where K, A and L stand for capital, knowledge and labor, respectively (0< β <1) – to what extent a growing share of ICT capital in K effectively changes the production function and to what extent ICT expansion stimulates knowledge expansion has to be analysed; this also holds for the role of learning costs in the context of ICT expansion in the economy (see appendix).

To depict the relationship between ICT investment and output the following figure gives an overview for the selected five countries that have been introduced above. Both variables are given in real values with 1990 as a base year. The choice for 1990 as a base year is argued in more detail in the following section. The following figure shows a steadily increasing real share of ICT investments relative to GDP, implicating that in all countries investment in ICTs has increased in real terms relative to real GDP. In particular it can be seen that while all countries start at relatively the same level over time the share of ICT investment in total GDP in the US has risen much more steeply than in the other four countries.



Fig. 2: Real ICT Capital Investment in $^{0}/_{00}$ of Real GDP (base year 1990)

On the other side in Italy the growth has been much more stymied than in the four other countries. The only country that does not keep this development similar to that of the other countries, and thereby holding a similar pattern over time, is Germany. Germany started with the second highest share in the 90s only to be overtaken in the last years of the 1990s by the UK and even, some years later, by Spain. Only in the most recent years has the share of ICTs in Germany risen again, so that in 2007 it lies between the levels of the UK and Spain. The trend though indicates that it has already overtaken the UK in the years after 2007.

In addition to the figure above, setting the stock of ICT investments in relation to GDP per capita it can be shown that there is a stable commonality between an established ICT infrastructure and a high standard of living. Following Moore's Law that the calculation speed of computer chips is doubled every three (previously four) years a time horizon of about 10 years seems plausible to be set as a maximum lifespan of ICT investments. Therefore, the ICT stock of each country is calculated as:

$$I_{t}^{ICT-stock} = \sum_{i=0}^{9} \frac{1}{1+i} I_{t-i}^{ICT}$$
(2)



Fig. 3: ICT Capital Stocks and GDP per Capita

The situation for all four countries represented clearly shows a positive relation between income and a modern ICT infrastructure (data for the UK is missing due to insufficient data supply by the World Bank).

The most interesting insight gained is that the relation between income and ICT infrastructure is most pronounced in those countries with a lower overall income as well as a less developed infrastructure. Nevertheless, the apparent correlation might also work in the other direction, namely that a high income leads to higher investments in ICT and therefore a better ICT infrastructure. To clarify this issue one will need more data and it also will be interesting to learn from on-going World Bank projects. It also might be helpful to apply causality tests to the data to get statistical evidence on the direction of causality; the ITU database offers a rich set of ICT data that could be exploited in the future.

There is an apparent link between GDP per capita and ICT investment, however, this is only one of the crucial aspects of ICT dynamics. Due to the already mentioned characteristic of being a general purpose technology and the trait of ICT investment to generate network effects, ICT investments could have positive external effects on the development of the GDP and the GDP per capita as well; network effects might be relevant here – e.g. if the ICT capital stock of region i is KICT_i and of region j KICT_j the utility of using the regional ICT capital stock in each region is not only a function of the regional ICT capital stock but of ICT capital stock in adjacent regions as well (assuming that interregional and international digital networks exist which are not effectively separated by different languages). If those spillover effects were to be introduced into a model, equation (1) for the GDP would change to (with the positive parameter φ standing for the size of the investment spillover effect at the national level):

$$Y_{t} = C_{t} + I_{t}^{\text{non-ICT}} + (1 + \varphi)I_{t}^{\text{ICT}} + G_{t} + X_{t}^{\text{net}} + \alpha I_{t}^{\text{ICT-stock}}Y_{t}$$
(3)

$$\left(1 - \alpha I_t^{\text{ICT-stock}}\right) Y_t = C_t + I_t^{\text{non-ICT}} + \left(1 + \varphi\right) I_t^{\text{ICT}} + G_t + X_t^{\text{net}}$$
(4)

$$Y_{t} = \frac{C_{t} + I_{t}^{\text{non-ICT}} + (1 + \varphi)I_{t}^{\text{ICT}} + G_{t} + X_{t}^{\text{net}}}{1 - \alpha I_{t}^{\text{ICT-stock}}}$$
(5)

The term $\alpha I_t^{\text{ICT-stock}} Y_t$ describes the amount of output generated through the characteristic of ICTs as a general purpose technology where the demand effect of the relevant supply effect is assumed to be a high as the latter. The parameter α gives the magnitude of the influence a rise in the ICT stock has on other industries. It is assumed that the network effects are proportional to the output; if an economy is less developed – as measured by being a lower GDP per capita - it can be assumed that the economy does not have the potential to easily exploit the possibilities a higher stock of ICTs offers. Such a mechanism might be linked to a positive correlation between higher education and per capita income, respectively, and ICT capital.

The parameter ϕ gives the additional value added through network effects the introduction of new technologies, or their adoption, brings. While we will get to this relation in the end of this analysis the main interest at first concerns the development of the term for ICT investment.

Due to a perceived development in international, intertemporal and especially intersectoral price levels (for more details see figure 3) it is necessary to avoid comparison problems. Therefore, it is imperative to use real data, not only when describing the development of the ICT investments but also when discussing the effects ICT investments will have on growth. Problems that arise when nominal ICT data is converted to real data are discussed in detail in the following section and the appendix puts the focus in some detail on the considerable differences between nominal ICT investment-GDP ratios and real ICT investment-real GDP ratios; moreover, the appendix also shows data from infratest on the frequency of internet usage; infratest has conducted surveys in various countries (provision of data is gratefully acknowledged).

4. Price Level Developments of ICT

The following table presents an overview of the development of price levels (P') of ICT capital investments in selected countries; also indicated is P'/P (P is the GDP inflator). The database used for the preparation of the table as well as the following analysis is the second edition of the EU KLEMS database on investments in EU as well as selected non-EU countries. Due to the fact that comprehensive data for Germany is only available from the

beginning of 1991 onwards 1990 has been chosen as a starting year, though for Germany linear extrapolation has been used to calculate a respective date. Furthermore, the selected time frame has been chosen such that data for the countries considered are fully available. The development of relative prices (with 1995 set at unity) in Germany, the US, the UK, Spain and Italy shows that there are ICT problems in Spain: The decline of the relative price in Spain, in the period 1995-2007, has been much smaller than that in the other countries considered. Lack of competition in Spain, corruption and a relatively large size of the non-tradables sector as well as non-tariff barriers are potential explanations for this finding.

	Germany		L	JS	U	К	Sp	ain	Italy		
	P'	P'/P	P'	P/P	P'	P'/P	P'	P'/P	P'	P'/	
1990	2.00	2.39	2.21	2.71	1.66	2.14	1.51	2.27	1.64	2.3	
1991	1.89	2.19	2.16	2.56	1.95	2.36	1.56	2.18	1.67	2.2	
1992	1.80	1.97	2.00	2.33	1.77	2.07	1.53	2.01	1.66	2.1	
1993	1.72	1.82	1.93	2.20	1.69	1.94	1.50	1.88	1.64	2.0	
1994	1.67	1.72	1.83	2.04	1.74	1.97	1.46	1.76	1.66	1.9	
1995	1.56	1.58	1.72	1.88	1.64	1.81	1.43	1.65	1.64	1.8	
1996	1.44	1.44	1.55	1.66	1.56	1.67	1.34	1.50	1.56	1.7	
1997	1.36	1.36	1.38	1.45	1.43	1.50	1.24	1.35	1.46	1.5	
1998	1.19	1.18	1.19	1.23	1.23	1.26	1.13	1.20	1.30	1.3	
1999	1.05	1.04	1.05	1.07	1.13	1.14	1.04	1.08	1.13	1.1	
2000	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.0	
2001	0.91	0.90	0.91	0.89	0.85	0.84	0.93	0.89	0.92	0.8	
2002	0.78	0.76	0.84	0.81	0.75	0.73	0.94	0.87	0.87	0.8	
2003	0.69	0.66	0.78	0.73	0.70	0.66	0.91	0.81	0.84	0.7	
2004	0.67	0.64	0.74	0.68	0.64	0.59	0.90	0.76	0.75	0.6	
2005	0.55	0.52	0.69	0.61	0.59	0.53	0.89	0.72	0.67	0.5	
2006	0.45	0.43	0.62	0.53	0.56	0.48	0.83	0.65	0.61	0.5	
2007	0.39	0.36	0.59	0.49	0.54	0.46	0.79	0.59	0.56	0.4	

 Table 2: ICT Price Indices with Base Year 2000 and Relative Price Index (own calculations)

With the base year set at 2000 we observe that the relative price decline of ICT products is relatively modest in Spain in the period 2000-2007 – considering the ICT price index itself this suggests lack of competition in Spain's ICT sector. It can be seen that in the beginning of the selected time frame the US and Germany have relatively higher price levels than the other three countries; this could be an indicator that in the low price countries only well established technologies were introduced in contrast to the US and Germany where the higher price levels might be an indicator of investments in higher quality technologies in the ICT sector. In the final year of our study, 2007, it can be seen that in all countries the price levels have shrunken in comparison to 1990 as well as to 1995. Interestingly enough in 2007 the US, UK and Italy have nearly the same price level while Spain has a much higher price level and Germany a much lower one.

If a simplistic argument is deduced from the data above it would implicate that the quality of technologies that are implemented in 2007 are highest in Spain while Germany introduces mostly outdated, cheap technologies. The dynamics, however, have to be analysed in differentiated way. As an example the developments of the US and the German price levels are plotted against each other. The continuous lines indicate the price levels as

an index with the base year 1990 and the dotted lines give the price levels as an index with the base year 2000.



Fig. 4: ICT Price Levels with Different Base Years (1990 vs. 2000) for the US and Germany

It is immediately obvious that with the base year 2000 the price levels have shown a divergent development in the years previous to the base year and do so again in the years afterwards. In the other case the development is more or less similar, with only a slight divergence in the years between 1995 and 2003 as well as in the years from 2004 onwards. Though these divergences are less severe than is the case with 2000 used as a base year. The reason for this development is that a divergence of price levels is more pronounced if the price levels are on a different level in the year that is set as a base year. In this context the difference that can be seen for the year 2000 – not only in figure 3 but as well in table 1 – shows that 2000 is not a reasonable choice as a base year (getting from the statistical development back to real economic development, the year 2000 might be a doubtful benchmark year due to the developments that ultimately lead to the Dotcom crisis that was most pronounced in the US, even more than in Germany or the other selected countries).

In the year 1990 though, the usage of ICTs per se that had not been that established and therefore the investment in respective technologies – at least compared to recent years – had been rather low. In particular the countries observed in this study are most similar in their development in those years, at least considering the available time frame. Therefore, in the following study the base year is 1990.

Nevertheless, when choosing 1990 the two problems remain that need to be kept in mind when interpreting the resulting data. In 1990 the telecommunication market and thereby large parts of the ICT market at least in Germany, as well as in European and non-European countries like China and India, were still publicly owned or at the least highly regulated so that 1990 might not stand for a sectoral and general equilibrium. Additionally,

in 1990 the overall ICT infrastructure in many parts of the industrialized world were still in a modest stage of development (with the possible exception of the Scandinavian countries). The scope for continuous growth was related to GDP per capita growth and product innovations as well as process innovations; the EU orchestrated liberalization of fixed line telecommunications markets in the EU in 1998 – the UK had already opened up in 1984 within a national liberalization approach – is likely to have stimulated innovation dynamics as well as to have facilitated the exploitation of static and dynamic scale economies. One cannot rule out that ICT network effects are observed only once a certain threshold level of digital development of the economy has been achieved.

5. Analysis of Real ICT Investment Ratios

Switching from ICT investment price levels to the real investment levels, a rise of the real ICT investment ratio meaning the relation between real ICT investments and real GDP, there can be four possible reasons for a rise. The most obvious reason can be a rise in ICT investments or a fall of the ICT price level, which following the argumentation of the previous section might then lead to the former. On the other hand a rise of the real GDP is possible – either due to a fall of nominal GDP or a rise of the GDP deflator. Nevertheless, the real GDP – though fluctuating according to the business cycle – can be seen as generally rising over time. Therefore a rise in real ICT investment ratios reflects on the one hand the development of ICT investments while on the other hand it reflects the importance of ICT investments for economic growth.

Additionally, an important question in a cross-country analysis is whether the investment ratios converge or diverge. In principle, one reason for convergence can also be found in the price levels and the developments of relative ICT price positions. Convergence can mean either that a country lacking behind has a lot of catching-up in the field ICT infrastructure or the leading country might have reached its maximum development of the ICT infrastructure – which does not necessarily indicate that there is no potential left in its development; however, its development has stagnated at some preliminary steady state. In contrast, if a divergence process is to be observed, it would indicate, that leading countries reinforce their lead, while countries lagging behind only fall back even farther. The following two figures portray the development of ICT investment in the selected countries.



Fig. 5: ICT Capital Investment in $^{0}/_{00}$ of GDP (base year 2000)

Comparing figures 1 and 4 above, the impression is partly given that each figure describes a different set of dynamics concerning Germany and the United States, as in the first figure it seems that there is a convergence in real ICT investments while the second figure suggests a divergence in the levels of real ICT investments.

The difference in both figures though lies solely in the different base years for the calculation of real prices. This problem has already been discussed in the preceding section - the figure 5 describes the development in an adequate way.

Results

Following from the development that has been described above – especially from the plotted development trends – it becomes clear that with the base year for the price levels set to 1990, the ICT investment ratios mostly show a trend of growing divergence. Nevertheless the investment ratio itself in none of the five countries is diminishing but increasing.

In detail it can be seen that the US strengthens its lead market position in the ICT sector, while Germany catches up with the UK, which in 2007 still has a lead on Germany, though this lead is steadily diminishing. Interestingly enough in the years from 2003 to 2005 Germany even lagged behind Spain, but in 2006 managed to jump ahead again. An explanation for this might be found in aftermath of the Dotcom crisis. Finally, it is Italy that gets the last place. Hence there should be considerable room for catching up and additional ICT investment that in turn should stimulate economic growth – Oxford Economics (2012) has argued that for both Italy and Spain a higher ICT investment level per capita, similar to the US level, would, within less than a decade, lead to extra aggregate output growth of 7%.

Returning to the theoretical link between ICT investments and GDP that have been introduced in the second section, it can be said that in all countries the coefficient

$$\frac{\left(1+\varphi\right)}{1-\alpha I_{t}^{ICT-stock}}\tag{6}$$

is steadily increasing – especially in the case of the US. A rise of the coefficient as a whole might be due to a rise in the ICT stock which lowers the denominator, signifying the rise of network effects through the enhanced ICT infrastructure. This would signify that the network effects of ICT might be decreasing. On the other hand φ can be increasing which would indicate that in the US ICTs plays a steadily increasing role in different industries aside from the ICT sector itself.

If the US is having a steeper development of ICT investments than the other countries this implies that also in the US the network effects are increasing much faster than in other countries and industries have more potential to develop other commodities that use ICTs in their development and realization. Therefore, in some part a self-contained development trend is present, indicating that the observed developments will not be a random short-term trend but a sustainable development trend.

6. Imputed Internet Value-added from Households

Many users of the internet are surfing at home or when travelling. What type of activity is this internet surfing of private households? To a large extent it stands for consumption, but often there is also value-added since certain internet activities actively involve the user to provide certain services; e.g. if a certain individual goes to a travel agency and books a vacation trip the travel agency will charge a certain fee for this service, and this fee reflecting wages or capital costs - are included as value-added in the System of National Accounts. If, however, the individual decides to conduct some screening of vacation options at home on the internet and then proceeds by typing in relevant data for vacation X booked on an internet platform the individual is effectively contributing to value-added but this activity is not recorded in the official statistics. Indeed, there are many activities where individuals act as "prosumers" (a hybrid role as a consumer who is also active as a producer) in the digital world: there is both an element of consumption and an element of production in certain activities and the problem is that the production activities of million of users are not covered by the official statistics so that the economic relevance of information & communication technology and the internet, respectively, are not fully understood. Moreover, with increasing online learning - part of which is free online learning - modern digital societies create new platforms of digital value-added and human capital formation, but again, there is very scant statistical coverage of such activities and knowledge about successful learning activities in the field of Massive Open Online Courses is not generally available. In Germany, the Hasso Plattner Institute – a computer science institution at the University of Potsdam – has offered five online courses; roughly 50 000 individuals signed up for these courses, 17% successfully passed the relevant examinations. Here we see important new digital dynamics. If one assumes that a certain percentage of the online time of private households represents value-added the official GDP figures have to be revised upwards; the monetization of one hour of online value-added can use the opportunity cost of time, namely the average GDP per hour (from the official statistics).

Interne	usage uata)	i		
2012	Opportunity Costs	Share of GDP	Share of GDP	Share of GDP
2012	(100% Use)	(10% Use)	(20% Use)	(50% Use)
US	3688.03	2.35	4.70	11.76
Japan	532.52	0.89	1.79	4.47
UK	505.10	2.07	4.15	10.37
Germany	447.87	1.32	2.63	6.59
Canada	391.61	2.15	4.30	10.75
France	376.76	1.44	2.88	7.21
China	315.03	0.38	0.77	1.91
South Korea	177.18	1.57	3.14	7.84
Brazil	166.74	0.74	1.48	3.70
Netherlands	166.61	2.16	4.32	10.79
Russia	163.79	0.81	1.63	4.06
Spain	140.65	1.04	2.09	5.21
Italy	130.38	0.65	1.30	3.24
Norway	81.32	1.63	3.25	8.13
Sweden	69.20	1.32	2.63	6.58
Switzerland	58.93	0.93	1.86	4.66
Belgium	56.02	1.16	2.31	5.79
Turkey	52.93	0.67	1.34	3.35
Poland	52.33	1.07	2.14	5.34
Denmark	41.36	1.32	2.63	6.59
Finland	39.27	1.57	3.14	7.85
Austria	28.35	0.71	1.42	3.54
Ireland	21.40	1.02	2.04	5.09
Singapore	17.14	0.62	1.25	3.12
Malaysia	16.55	0.54	1.09	2.72
Portugal	16.54	0.78	1.56	3.90
India	16.35	0.09	0.18	0.44
Thailand	13.82	0.38	0.76	1.89
Indonesia	9.90	0.11	0.23	0.56
Philippines	7.82	0.31	0.63	1.56
Vietnam	7.19	0.51	1.01	2.53

Table 3: Opportunity Costs of	f Internet Usag	e (in billion	US \$) (based	on comScore
internet usage data)				

Source: comScore, World Bank, ITU, OECD, national statistical offices own calculations

2012	Opportunity Costs	Share of GDP	Share of GDP	Share of GDP
2012	(100% Use)	(10% Use)	(20% Use)	(50% Use)
US	7813.31	5.21	10.42	26.06
Germany	1658.55	4.60	9.20	23.01
UK	1292.36	5.32	10.64	26.60
France	1062.05	3.83	7.65	19.13
Italy	703.16	3.20	6.40	16.01
Spain	487.10	3.30	6.59	16.48
New Zealand	89.97	5.52	11.04	27.60
	-	-		
Source: internetwo	orldstats, ITU, World	d Bank, OECD, I	national statist	ics

Table 4: Opportunity Costs of Internet Usage (in billion US \$) (based on
internetworldstats internet usage data)

own calculations

The tables above show, based on different sources for the average times internet users spend online, how much additional GDP they could have generated if it is assumed that part of the time budget is value-adding; the growing role of digital prosumers for valueadded in the internet should be considered and 10%-20% of household's time budget seems to be a realistic order of magnitude. Using the relevant value-adding internet time budget of private households and multiplying with average labor productivity - based on the official GDP data – indeed is an easy way to get an estimation for the output value of private household's internet activities. With households using more sophisticated software and mobile internet density still increasing in most countries one should expect considerable medium term expansion potentials for digital GDP created by private households. While both tables inherently present the same contents it can be seen that there is a significant gap between the numbers in both cases. These discrepancies however seem to be systemic in nature and therefore they are not due to inconsistencies across countries but due to different methods of data collection. In the tables the modest estimate of 10% of private household's online time being used for value-added seems to be adequate. This already gives rise to considerable extra GDP which so far is, of course, not covered by the System of National Accounts.

It is interesting to consider actual user profiles as reported for example by Experian Marketing Services; it shows that assuming a high internet usage as being unproductive is a rather implausible assumption - with social networking standing for more than a quarter of online time and shopping and entertainment for another quarter. Pure business usage is listed as a mere 5%. Therefore it is more adequate to assume the unproductive share of internet usage to be in the range of 20 to 50%. From a different perspective it can be said that every 10% of internet usage that is spent productively during internet usage generates an additional 1.3 to 4.6% of GDP that is not part of the official GDP statistics and should be considered as well. If the internet value-added time share were 20% we would already come close to 10% of GDP in some countries. Here further research is needed on the time allocation of private households: As these invest more in software and advanced hardware over time while engaging also in more digital networking – raising "domestic ICT productivity" – one might assume that internet-based value-added of private households in

many countries could still rise and one cannot rule out that even up to 20% of user time of households in some countries is hidden digital value-added. If cities offer free WIFI (as is happening in some countries) this might be considered to be stimulating the expansion of ICT networks, however, it could also be an incentive for students and pupils to learn faster and thereby become more productive in the use of the existing regional or local ICT capital stock.

7. Policy Conclusions

The analysis presented has shown that true real ICT investment-GDP share are higher than indicated by official statistics; and that there is a considerable share of internet value-added that, so far, is not covered at all by the System of National Accounts. Hence the role of ICT for economic growth is clearly underestimated by official statistics. The positive external effects of ICT research and development and ICT innovations, respectively, are most likely underestimated by policy makers and hence the promotion of ICT innovation is sub-optimal. It also is interesting to consider the role of the adaptation cost of ICT expansion. Since the internet is a truly global digital market, one should also consider the role of an international digital growth spillover. From the perspective of the EU countries an insufficient knowledge about cross-country spillovers leads us to expect that digital R&D promotion is inadequate.

It will be interesting to analyse the price dynamics of the ICT sector. As long as the relative ICT (investment) price index is falling relative to the price index for capital equipment the share of ICT investment in total investment is likely to increase and this in turn implies that the ICT capital stock relative to the total capital stock will rise. It would be interesting to analyse the implications from such structural changes – this could include a rise of the output elasticity of capital which in turn has many important implications; e.g. the revenue-maximizing income tax rate in a growth model can be shown to be equal to 1- β (Welfens, 2013, p. 57) so that a rise of β could bring about pressure for lower income tax rates world wide.

While the analysis here has presented findings for a rather limited range of countries a broader data base could allow a wider coverage in the future. The EU's KLEMS database is quite useful but a broader global data set is needed. To the extent that the World Bank has increasingly emphasized the digital modernization of economies one may expect that member countries of the World Bank will collect broader data, including on the time budget of households on the internet. Survey results for both OECD, and other, countries on the split of the time budget into "digital consumption" and "digital value-added" would also be useful.

Appendix I: Economic Growth and ICT

A Simple Growth Model with Knowledge and Digital Progress (Welfens, 2013)

Long run economic growth and capital accumulation plus learning costs can be analyzed within a modified growth model. In a modern economy knowledge, (*A*), is important for production. New knowledge, however, cannot be implemented without training workers at some training cost. Thus savings are not only necessary to finance gross capital formation $\frac{dK}{dt} + \delta K$ (*K* is the capital stock, *t* is time and δ is the capital depreciation rate) but also to upgrade the skills of workers at some cost for training. Let us assume that these are proportionate to real per capita income $y := \frac{Y}{L}$ (*Y* is real GDP, *L* is labor): Innovation managers who have to train workers in using more advanced technologies will have a salary which is proportionate to the average per capita income, *y*, so that real upgrading costs of labor upgrading is inversely related to knowledge and that the production function function can be written as $y' := \frac{Y}{AL} = k'^{\beta}$ where $k' := \frac{K}{AL}$ and $0 < \beta < 1$. AL is labor in efficiency units. The real upgrading costs *U* for implementing $\frac{dA}{dt}$ with all workers in the whole economy therefore is given by (with λ standing for a positive learning curve parameter):

$$U = \frac{dA}{dt} \frac{\lambda Ly}{A} = \frac{dA}{dt} \lambda Lk'^{\beta}$$
⁽⁷⁾

In an open economy with a balanced government budget and a balanced current account the equilibrium condition for the goods market reads:

$$S = \frac{dK}{dt} + \delta K + \frac{dA}{dt} \lambda L k'^{\beta}$$
(8)

Dividing by AL and considering that $\frac{dk'}{dt} = \frac{\left(\frac{dK}{dt}\right)}{AL} - (a+n)k'$ with a and n denoting the growth rate of knowledge and labor, respectively – we can write:

$$\frac{S}{AL} = \frac{dk'}{dt} + (a+n+\delta)k' + a\lambda k'^{\beta}$$
(9)

By assumption savings $S = s(1-\tau)Y$ where Y is real income, τ the income tax rate and 0 < s < 1 (s is the savings rate) so that we have a simply savings function $\frac{S}{AL} = s(1-\tau)k'^{\beta}$. Hence the differential equation for $\frac{dk'}{dt}$ reads:

$$\frac{dk'}{dt} = \left(s\left(1-\tau\right) - a\lambda\right)k'^{\beta} - \left(a+n+\delta\right)k' \tag{10}$$

The steady state (#) solution for *k*'# therefore is

$$k'\# = \left(\frac{s(1-\tau)-a\lambda}{a+n+\delta}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-\beta}}$$
(11)

As a parameter restriction it is assumed that $s(1-\tau) > a\lambda$. The learning curve parameter λ now reduces the level of the growth path. New learning or innovation technologies relevant for the learning process can reduce the parameter λ and the internet is a good example for such a new technology. The steady state for y' thus is given by:

$$y'\# = \left(\frac{s(1-\tau) - a\lambda}{a+n+\delta}\right)^{\frac{\beta}{1-\beta}}$$
(12)

The learning curve parameter λ will reduce the level of y' and hence the level of the growth path in the steady state. As (with e' standing for the Euler number) $A(t) = A_0 e'^{at}$ and $L(t) = L_0 e'^{nt}$ the growth rate of output in the steady state is given by (a+n) and the level of the growth path is determined by the expression

$$A_0 L_0 \left(\frac{s(1-\tau) - a\lambda}{a+n+\delta} \right)^{\frac{\beta}{1-\beta}}$$
(13)

Some refinement with the progress function is adequate: Consider a progress function (with $\lambda' > 0$; the exogenous progress rate is denoted by a_0) where the income tax rate has a negative effect on the progress rate while the export ratio x and the import ratio j (parameter $\mu > 0$; $\mu' > 0$, * for foreign variable) as well as a^* have a positive impact on the growth rate of knowledge

$$a = a_0 - \lambda' \tau + \lambda'' x + \mu j + \mu' a *$$
(14)

In an empirical implication for countries i (i= 1,2,...,N; with the exception of the US) the variable a^* might be proxied by the US progress rate and the total factor progress rate, respectively; an alternative could be to consider the growth rate of international patent of US firms.

It has been implicitly assumed here that all exports and all imports contribute to new knowledge – if only a share of exports and imports, respectively, contribute to new knowledge one could adjust the relevant parameters λ " and μ adequately. Given the

definition of $a := \frac{\left(\frac{dA}{dt}\right)}{A}$ we can write

$$\frac{dA}{dt} = \left(a_0 - \lambda'\tau + \lambda''x + \mu j + \mu'a*\right)A$$
(15)

A more open economy, in the sense of a higher x and j, respectively, will raise $\frac{dA}{dx}$ and hence raise the speed of knowledge accumulation. This also holds true for an increase of a^* which is the foreign progress rate. One may consider the role of foreign direct investment for international technology spillovers. Letting α^* denote the share of capital in country 1 owned by investors from country 2 one may replace μ ' by $\mu''\alpha^*$ where $\mu'' > 0$: a higher share of foreign ownership of the capital stock which goes along with a more intensified international technology transfer. Note, however, that the equilibrium condition for the goods market has also to be adjusted since savings of private households in country 1 are assumed to be proportionate to gross national income (not to GDP); in addition there investment of foreign subsidiaries is so that one can write $S = s(1-\tau)(1-a*\beta)Y + s'(1-\tau)a*\beta Y$; here β is the share of capital income in an economy with competitive goods and labor markets and hence real $GDP = (1 - a * \beta)Y$ and s' is the investment ratio of foreign subsidiaries in country 1.

$$\frac{dk'}{dt} = \left(s\left(1-\tau\right)-a\lambda\right)\left(1-a*\beta\right)k'^{\beta} + \left(s'\left(1-\tau\right)-a\lambda\right)a*\beta k'^{\beta} - \left(a+n+\delta\right)k'$$
(16)

Hence the steady state solution is given by:

$$k'\# = \left(\frac{\left(s\left(1-\tau\right)-a\lambda\right)+\left(s'-s\right)\left(1-\tau\right)a*\beta}{a+n+\delta}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-\beta}}$$
(17)

If s' > s cumulated foreign direct investment inflows will raise the level of the growth path. However, looking at the progress function $a = a_0 - \lambda' \tau + \lambda'' x + \mu j + \mu a *$.

Moreover, one may consider that a share Ω (0 < Ω < 1) of the workers are employed for producing new knowledge. The production function is then $Y = K^{\beta} (A(1-\Omega)L)^{1-\beta}$

The differential equation now reads:

$$\frac{dk'}{dt} = \left(s\left(1-\tau\right)-a\lambda\right)\left(1-a*\beta\right)\left(1-\Omega\right)^{1-\beta}k'^{\beta} + \left(s'\left(1-\tau\right)-a\lambda\right)\left(1-\Omega\right)^{1-\beta}a*\beta k'^{\beta} - \left(a+n+\delta\right)k'$$
(18)

The parameter Ω has a negative impact on the level of the growth rate; however, one has to further consider the role of Ω in the progress function. The knowledge production function is assumed to be given (with a positive parameter Ω ') by

$$\frac{dA}{dt} = \left(a_0 - \lambda'\tau + \lambda''x + \mu j + \mu'a * + \Omega'\Omega\right)A\tag{19}$$

Hence the growth rate $\frac{d \ln A}{dt}$ is given by:

 $a = a_0 - \lambda' \tau + \lambda'' x + \mu j + \mu' a * + \Omega' \Omega$ ⁽²⁰⁾

The parameter Ω has a positive effect on the trend growth path in the steady state and this effect will clearly dominate in the very long run the negative impact on the level of the growth path. If the efficiency of researchers with respect to the progress rate is rising – indicated by a higher Ω' - the trend growth rate is raised. The expansion of the ICT sector might indeed bring about such a rise of the parameter Ω' . A true endogenous growth model would have to explain the parameter Ω on the basis of companies' optimization decisions and some relative price, respectively; but this can be left for further research.

The main impact of ICT on economic growth from an analytical perspective in a simple enhanced quasi-neoclassical growth model comes from four elements

ICT can increase trade, the export intensity and the import intensity, respectively (Jungmittag and Welfens, 2009). ICT could reduce the learning costs (see the parameter λ). ICT could reinforce the international innovation spillover effect – the typical finding in the literature that innovation spillovers have a rather limited radius (about 300 km or so is relevant here, however in the internet distance should play a more limited role for the creation of innovations and for the diffusion and spillover processes. Innovators can have a higher impact on the progress rate since digital R&D is associated with efficiency gains in innovation.

Appendix II: Nominal ICT-GDP Investment Ratios and Real ICT-Real GDP Investment Ratios

Table 5:	Keal	ICT	Inv	estm	ents	as a	Sna	re ol	i Kea	al I (otai	Inves	stme	nts (Base	e rea	аг гу	173)
in per mill	1990	1991	1992	1993	1994	1995	1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007
Australia	9.14	10.26	12.08	13.48	15.90	17.19	21.42	26.77	31.53	40.08	42.03	46.21	59.73	75.90	91.16	110.71	131.08	175.45
Austria	10.63	12.24	12.46	13.12	15.16	15.88	17.33	20.79	28.36	35.83	40.48	49.37	52.74	56.95	56.70	61.18	69.41	77.48
Canada	24.14	23.14	34.32	47.20	49.04	73.53	78.60	99.55	115.79	145.13	95.04	64.12	161.53	161.16	151.36			
Czech Republic						17.91	24.15	28.93	35.45	51.26	59.54	73.03	58.71	56.52	56.02	51.45	56.06	65.43
Denmark	12.04	12.64	14.58	18.31	20.34	23.05	26.58	36.32	46.55	58.99	60.77	71.82	89.58	92.16	106.31	128.03	160.85	185.91
Finland																		
Germany		15.87	16.54	16.28	16.33	17.43	19.63	21.24	26.22	33.18	38.24	40.95	42.01	42.75	41.78	53.09	67.47	76.16
Italy	12.03	12.30	12.90	12.06	12.79	13.73	16.10	19.23	22.04	25.72	32.20	34.17	34.38	32.96	37.28	42.69	47.76	50.15
Japan	23.80	25.50	25.24	25.77	25.36	30.12	38.70	40.69	41.01	43.68	45.57	50.39	49.51	51.85	54.68	53.59	53.18	
Korea, Rep.	11.32	12.91	13.60	14.36	16.59	19.19	25.66	29.89	30.15	41.72	59.49	53.19	47.04	39.87	42.19	45.40		
Netherlands	13.21	14.60	15.23	15.95	16.99	18.01	22.31	28.70	36.10	44.31	47.43	53.43	54.94	63.24	66.04	72.01	79.49	85.42
Portugal						11.15	14.76	19.35	28.59	41.06	44.36	54.89	58.44	62.25	69.46	73.65		
Slovenia						12.93	14.10	15.06	17.70	22.59	23.20	25.55	26.24	24.94	28.09	27.63	28.34	
Spain	13.29	12.40	11.47	11.98	13.09	14.22	17.46	19.74	23.89	28.27	31.04	33.03	32.33	33.88	35.90	40.27	45.78	53.70
Sweden				20.16	23.10	27.08	27.77	30.14	35.64	38.66	41.77	38.57	34.84	35.45	39.42	44.20	48.30	53.11
United Kingdom	17.00	16.03	16.73	17.25	18.83	23.75	28.07	29.38	40.85	47.17	58.06	62.93	65.85	65.05	72.30	78.75	84.05	90.19
United States	14.45	15.39	17.35	18.90	20.83	24.64	29.58	37.05	45.96	57.71	66.80	67.48	65.03	68.37	72.74	78.51	90.55	102.24

Table 5: Real ICT Investments	as a Share of Real "	Fotal Investments (Rase Vear 1995)
I ADIC J. ICAI ICI IIIVESUIICIUS	as a shaft ut ktal .	I ULAI IIIVESUIIEIIES (Dast 1 tal 17731

			IUI	111 1 1							111114				ULLEU L			
in per mill	1990	1991	1992	1993	1994	1995	1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	200
Australia	23.86	23.83	26.96	28.38	30.05	28.53	28.53	31.03	32.78	34.86	36.13	33.31	35.45	34.15	32.99	33.46	31.95	32.72
Austria	17.42	18.63	17.54	16.99	18.32	17.56	16.85	17.87	20.51	22.17	23.51	24.21	22.95	22.27	20.31	19.00	19.32	19.38
Canada	44.92	37.03	50.52	67.17	66.08	89.79	85.15	100.43	107.50	119.81	73.32	48.91	115.35	99.38	80.35			
Czech Republic						27.18	31.13	31.61	32.08	36.77	39.70	38.35	30.82	25.04	22.90	18.69	17.75	18.82
Denmark	27.66	27.88	26.18	28.80	28.93	28.52	26.90	30.21	31.28	32.89	30.71	29.53	33.43	31.58	34.42	34,79	37.60	38.88
Finland	23.81	21.92	22.98	21.18	21.24	25.57	23.37	24.28	26.75	26.87	27.36	26.45	24.91	26.64	25.06	26.52	26.64	26.41
Germany		23.48	21.95	20.02	18.94	18.57	19.17	19.48	20.91	23.31	25.75	24.72	21.70	19.12	18.14	18.81	19.79	18.35
Italy	20.02	19.37	19.28	17.09	17.65	17.94	18.99	20.78	20.55	20.62	22.56	21.22	19.69	17.68	17.49	17.69	17.42	16.50
Japan	26.83	27.43	26.34	26.06	24.58	27.34	31.94	31.85	32.17	32.95	32.52	32.85	30.28	28.58	27.98	26.15	25.91	
Korea, Rep.	20.65	21.95	21.72	21.61	23.96	26.98	32.23	34.39	32.34	36.73	43.62	35.85	31.80	27.15	26.38	26.80		
Netherlands	24.77	25.51	24.41	24.19	24.03	23.27	25.31	28.24	30.31	31.82	31.18	29.57	26.67	27.28	27.14	27.47	28.48	28.73
Portugal						15.26	16.69	17.95	21.39	23.18	24.93	26.09	25.56	24.13	24.77	24.16		
Slovenia						24.27	24.89	24.67	27.53	33.73	32.27	31.87	29.73	25.81	28.12	25.76	25.18	
Spain	25.99	23.25	19.89	19.37	19.85	20.13	22.52	23.06	24.69	26.29	26.57	25.48	24.04	23.63	23.62	24.77	25.71	27.40
Sweden				26.44	28.20	30.52	29.82	31.25	36.17	39.75	43.22	38.44	34.03	31.01	30.72	32.58	32.56	33.29
United Kingdom	24.41	25.42	23.39	22.59	25.08	29.14	31.98	30.03	35.15	36.51	39.70	35.71	32.59	28.93	28.58	28.00	27.96	28.12
United States	25.48	25.57	26.29	26.85	27.56	30.06	31.79	35.02	36.79	40.21	43.35	39.19	34.17	32.76	32.17	31.35	31.79	32.87

Table 6: Nominal ICT Investments as a Share of Nominal Total Investments

Table 7: Difference of Real (Base Year 1995) and Nominal ICT Investment Shares

					· ·													
in per mill	1990	1991	1992	1993	1994	1995	1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007
Australia	-14.72	-13.57	-14.88	-14.90	-14.15	-11.33	-7.11	-4.27	-1.25	5.22	5.90	12.90	24.28	41.74	58.16	77.24	99.13	142.73
Austria	-6.79	-6.40	-5.08	-3.86	-3.16	-1.67	0.47	2.92	7.85	13.66	16.97	25.15	29.80	34.68	36.39	42.18	50.09	58.10
Canada	-20.78	-13.89	-16.20	-19.98	-17.05	-16.26	-6.55	-0.88	8.29	25.32	21.71	15.21	46.18	61.77	71.01			
Czech Republic						-9.28	-6.97	-2.68	3.37	14.49	19.85	34.68	27.88	31.49	33.13	32.76	38.31	46.61
Denmark	-15.62	-15.24	-11.60	-10.49	-8.59	-5.46	-0.32	6.11	15.27	26.10	30.07	42.29	56.14	60.58	71.89	93.25	123.25	147.02
Finland																		
Germany		-7.61	-5.42	-3.74	-2.61	-1.14	0.46	1.77	5.30	9.87	12.49	16.23	20.31	23.63	23.63	34.27	47.69	57.82
Italy	-7.99	-7.07	-6.39	-5.03	-4.86	-4.22	-2.89	-1.55	1.49	5.10	9.64	12.95	14.69	15.28	19.79	25.00	30.34	33.65
Japan	-3.03	-1.93	-1.10	-0.29	0.78	2.78	6.77	8.84	8.84	10.73	13.05	17.53	19.23	23.27	26.69	27.44	27.27	
Korea, Rep.	-9.33	-9.04	-8.12	-7.25	-7.37	-7.79	-6.57	-4.50	-2.19	4.99	15.86	17.33	15.24	12.72	15.82	18.59		
Netherlands	-11.56	-10.91	-9.18	-8.23	-7.04	-5.26	-3.01	0.47	5.79	12.49	16.24	23.86	28.27	35.96	38.90	44.53	51.01	56.69
Portugal						-4.11	-1.93	1.39	7.20	17.88	19.43	28.80	32.89	38.12	44.69	49.49		
Slovenia						-11.34	-10.79	-9.61	-9.83	-11.14	-9.07	-6.33	-3.48	-0.87	-0.03	1.87	3.16	
Spain	-12.70	-10.85	-8.41	-7.39	-6.77	-5.92	-5.05	-3.32	-0.80	1.98	4.47	7.55	8.30	10.25	12.28	15.50	20.07	26.30
Sweden				-6.28	-5.10	-3.44	-2.05	-1.11	-0.53	-1.10	-1.45	0.13	0.81	4.44	8.70	11.63	15.74	19.82
United Kingdom	-7.41	-9.39	-6.67	-5.34	-6.25	-5.39	-3.91	-0.65	5.70	10.66	18.36	27.21	33.26	36.12	43.72	50.75	56.09	62.07
United States	-11.02	-10.18	-8.94	-7.96	-6.73	-5.42	-2.21	2.03	9.16	17.50	23.45	28.28	30.86	35.60	40.57	47.16	58.76	69.37

Source: EU KLEMS, own calculations

2011	Several Times a	Once a Day	6 days a week	5 days a week	4 days a week	3 days a week	2 days a week	Once a week	Less often	Never
	Day									
Portugal	52.9	14.7	5	6.7	3.4	1.7	1.9	2.5	4.6	6.4
Denmark	42.1	8.2	1.7	7.3	3	3.3	3.1	4.3	8.5	18.6
South Korea	41.1	13.5	3.3	5.3	3.3	3.6	3.5	4.7	6.5	15.2
Switzerland	40.3	9.4	2.2	6.9	3.2	5.1	3.1	4.7	7	18
Norway	39.8	8.6	1.9	9.9	4.9	5.5	3.3	6.3	7.6	12.1
stonia	38.5	10.1	1.7	11	2.7	2.9	2.6	3.7	9.7	17.1
Sweden	38.2	9.7	2	8.8	4.3	4.3	4.5	6.1	9.7	12.3
China	37.8	13.7	3.6	9.5	3.8	6	6	4.4	6	9
uxembourg	36.4	8	2.5	7.5	2.9	5.7	2.7	6.4	6.4	21.5
taly	33.7	17.7	4.1	7.6	3.7	2.8	3.1	4.8	6	16.6
Russia	33.2	13.7	5.2	5.8	3.3	5.3	4.5	6	12.4	10.6
Slovakia	30.5	13.1	3.9	9.9	4.3	4.3	5	7.3	9.4	12.4
JSA	30.4	11.7	2.4	8.2	3.5	3.3	3	4.7	9	23.9
Czech Republic	29.7	13.2	1.9	6	3.4	3.4	3.6	6.4	11.9	20.7
Turkey	29.5	17.1	12.5	6.4	2.6	2.8	5	3	6.7	14.4
Greece	29.3	18.7	4.7	10.4	7.5	2.5	3.1	5.4	9	9.4
Poland	29.3	13.5	3	10.1	3.7	5.3	3.3	5.8	10.2	15.8
Finland	27.9	7.3	1.3	14.4	4.5	4.9	2.9	5.7	15.7	15.6
Germany	26.8	7.8	2.6	11.5	4.5	4.5	3.6	5.1	10.4	23.3
Austria	26.5	15.1	3.2	5.8	3	4.9	3.6	5.6	11.2	21.1
France	25.9	8	2.8	3.7	3.8	3.9	3.5	3.3	9.2	35.7
Brazil	25.5	17.8	6	4.7	1.8	3.4	4.8	4.7	4.4	26.9
Spain	23.9	14.1	3.7	8.7	6.6	3.9	4.6	3.4	10.3	20.9
reland	22.3	16.3	3.7	7	3.2	6.7	5.7	7.8	10.1	17.2
Belgium	22.2	11.1	1.9	6.8	3.4	4.4	4.4	4.8	9.9	31.1
United Kingdom	21.7	10.6	3.4	7.4	4.4	4.4	4.5	3.9	12.4	27.3
apan	21.3	6.9	2.1	4.6	2.9	2.9	3.1	3.2	8	44.9
New Zealand	19.1	10.3	2.5	7.8	4.8	4.4	5.5	6.5	11.4	27.8
Netherlands	18.1	7	2.5	7.8	3.9	7.5	5.1	5.9	9.8	32.4
ndia	13.2	19.7	7.8	5.3	5.7	8.8	8.6	7.9	4.9	18.1
Hungary	10.8	7	1.5	2.5	3.4	2.5	2.2	2.5	11.9	55.6

Table 8: Internet Usage Frequency

References

- BAZZAZAN, F. (2009), The Economic Importance of ICT in Iran Input-Output Approach. Paper Presented in 2009 International Conference of Information and Financial Engineering.
- COLECCHIA, A., & SCHREYER, P. (2002), ICT investment and economic growth in the 1990s: Is the US a unique case? A comparative study of nine OECD countries. *Review of Economic Dynamics*, 5-2, 408-442.
- HENG, T.M. & THANGAVELU, S.M. (2010), Singapore Information Sector: A Study Using Input-Output Tables. IPS Working Papers No. 18.
- HPI (2013) URL: http://www.hpi.uni-potsdam.de/willkommen.html
- JUNGMITTAG, A.; WELFENS, P.J.J. (2009), Liberalization of EU telecommunications and trade: theory, gravity equation analysis and policy implications, *International Economics and Economic Policy*, 6-1, 23-39.
- JORGENSON, D. W., & STIROH, K. J. (2000), Raising the Speed Limit: US Economic Growth in the Information Age. OECD Economics Department Working Papers, No. 261.
- KELLY T., MINGES M. (2012), Information and Communications for Development 2012: Maximizing Mobile. Washington DC.
- NARAYANA, M.R. (2005), ICT Sector and Regional Economic Development: Evidence from Karnataka State. Paper Presented in ISEC-Cornell University Conference on Development in Karnataka: A Multi-Disciplinary Perspective, 10-12 June 2005 in Bangalore.
- OECD (2007), Information Economy Sector Definitions Based on the International Standard Industry Classification (ISIC 4), Paris.
- OECD (2009), Information Economy Product Definitions Based on the Central Product Classification (Version 2), Paris.
- OECD (2012), Internet Economy Outlook, Paris.
- OXFORD ECONOMICS (2012), Capturing the ICT Dividend, Oxford (for AT&T).
- QIANG CZ.; YAMAMICHI M.; HAUSMAN V.; MILLER R.; ALTMAN D. (2012), Mobile Applications for the Health Sector. Washington DC.
- QIANG CZ.; KUEK CS.; DYMOND A.; ESSELAAR S. (2012a), Mobile Applications for Agriculture and Rural Development. Washington DC.
- ROHMAN, I.K. (2012), The globalization and stagnation of the ICT sectors in European countries: An input output analysis. *Telecommunications Policy*. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.telpol.2012.05.001.
- SEO, H., Y. LEE, & OH, J. (2009). Does ICT investment widen the growth gap? *Telecommunications Policy*, 33, 422–431.
- SINGH R.; RAJA S. (2010), Convergence in Information and Communication Technology: Strategic and Regulatory Considerations. Washington DC.
- SUDAN R.; AYERS S.; DONGIER P.; KUNIGAMI AM.; QIANG CZ. (2010), The Global Opportunity in IT-Based Services: Assessing and Enhancing Country Competitiveness. Washington DC.
- VENTURINI, F. (2009), The long-run impact of ICT, Empirical Economics, 37, 497–515
- WELFENS, P.J.J. (2013), Social Security and Economic Globalization, Heidelberg and New York: Springer.
- WORLD BANK (2012), ICT for Greater Development Impact: Sector Strategy. Washington DC.

YAMAMICHI M. (2012), The Role of Mobile-Enabled Social Media in Social Development. Washington DC.
 YOUNGMAN P. (2010). ICT Solutions for Energy Efficiency. Washington DC.

YOUNGMAN R. (2010), ICT Solutions for Energy Efficiency. Washington DC.

Data References

comScore (2013) Canada Digital Future in Focus comScore (2012) Canada Digital Future in Focus comScore (2013) Europe Digital Future in Focus comScore (2012) Belgium Digital Future in Focus comScore (2013) Southeast Asia Digital Future in Focus EU KLEMS (2009) Growth and Productivity Accounts World Bank (2013) World Development Indicators

EIIW Discussion Papers

ISSN 1430-5445:

Standing orders (usually 13 issues or more p.a.): academic rate 95 Euro p.a.; normal rate 250 Euro p.a.

Single orders: academic rate 10 Euro per copy; normal rate 20 Euro per copy.

Die Zusammenfassungen der Beiträge finden Sie im Internet unter: The abstracts of the publications can be found in the internet under:

http://www.eiiw.eu

- No. 100 **Gavrilenkov, E**: Macroeconomic Situation in Russia Growth, Investment and Capital Flows, October 2002
- No. 101 Agata, K.: Internet, Economic Growth and Globalization, November 2002
- No. 102 Blind, K.; Jungmittag, A.: Ausländische Direktinvestitionen, Importe und Innovationen im Dienstleistungsgewerbe, February 2003
- No. 103 Welfens, P.J.J.; Kirn, T.: Mittelstandsentwicklung, BASEL-II-Kreditmarktprobleme und Kapitalmarktperspektiven, Juli 2003
- No. 104 **Standke, K.-H.**: The Impact of International Organisations on National Science and Technology Policy and on Good Governance, March 2003
- No. 105 Welfens, P.J.J.: Exchange Rate Dynamics and Structural Adjustment in Europe, May 2003
- No. 106 Welfens, P.J.J.; Jungmittag, A.; Kauffmann, A.; Schumann, Ch.: EU Eastern Enlargement and Structural Change: Specialization Patterns in Accession Countries and Economic Dynamics in the Single Market, May 2003
- No. 107 Welfens, P.J.J.: Überwindung der Wirtschaftskrise in der Eurozone: Stabilitäts-, Wachstums- und Strukturpolitik, September 2003
- No. 108 Welfens, P.J.J.: Risk Pricing, Investment and Prudential Supervision: A Critical Evaluation of Basel II Rules, September 2003
- No. 109 Welfens, P.J.J.; Ponder, J.K.: Digital EU Eastern Enlargement, October 2003
- No. 110 Addison, J.T.; Teixeira, P.: What Have We Learned About The Employment Effects of Severance Pay? Further Iterations of Lazear et al., October 2003
- No. 111 Gavrilenkov, E.: Diversification of the Russian Economy and Growth, October 2003
- No. 112 Wiegert, R.: Russia's Banking System, the Central Bank and the Exchange Rate Regime, November 2003
- No. 113 Shi, S.: China's Accession to WTO and its Impacts on Foreign Direct Investment, November 2003

- No. 114 Welfens, P.J.J.: The End of the Stability Pact: Arguments for a New Treaty, December 2003
- No. 115 Addison, J.T.; Teixeira, P.: The effect of worker representation on employment behaviour in Germany: another case of -2.5%, January 2004
- No. 116 Borbèly, D.: EU Export Specialization Patterns in Selected Accession Countries, March 2004
- No. 117 Welfens, P.J.J.: Auf dem Weg in eine europäische Informations- und Wissensgesellschaft: Probleme, Weichenstellungen, Politikoptionen, Januar 2004
- No. 118 Markova, E.: Liberalisation of Telecommunications in Russia, December 2003
- No. 119 Welfens, P.J.J.; Markova, E.: Private and Public Financing of Infrastructure: Theory, International Experience and Policy Implications for Russia, February 2004
- No. 120 Welfens, P.J.J.: EU Innovation Policy: Analysis and Critique, March 2004
- No. 121 **Jungmittag, A.; Welfens, P.J.J.:** Politikberatung und empirische Wirtschaftsforschung: Entwicklungen, Probleme, Optionen für mehr Rationalität in der Wirtschaftspolitik, März 2004
- No. 122 **Borbèly, D.:** Competition among Cohesion and Accession Countries: Comparative Analysis of Specialization within the EU Market, June 2004
- No. 123 Welfens, P.J.J.: Digitale Soziale Marktwirtschaft: Probleme und Reformoptionen im Kontext der Expansion der Informations- und Kommunikationstechnologie, Mai 2004
- No. 124 Welfens, P.J.J.; Kauffmann, A.; Keim, M.: Liberalization of Electricity Markets in Selected European Countries, July 2004
- No. 125 Bartelmus, P.: SEEA Revision: Accounting for Sustainability?, August 2004
- No. 126 Welfens, P.J.J.; Borbèly, D.: Exchange Rate Developments and Stock Market Dynamics in Transition Countries: Theory and Empirical Analysis, November 2004
- No. 127 Welfens, P.J.J.: Innovations in the Digital Economy: Promotion of R&D and Growth in Open Economies, January 2005
- No. 128 Welfens, P.J.J.: Savings, Investment and Growth: New Approaches for Macroeconomic Modelling, February 2005
- No. 129 **Pospiezna, P.:** The application of EU Common Trade Policy in new Memberstates after Enlargement – Consequences on Russia's Trade with Poland, March 2005
- No. 130 **Pospiezna, P.; Welfens, P.J.J.:** Economic Opening up of Russia: Establishment of new EU-RF Trade Relations in View of EU Eastern Enlargement, April 2005
- No. 131 Welfens, P.J.J.: Significant Market Power in Telecommunications: Theoretical and Practical Aspects, May 2005
- No. 132 Welfens, P.J.J.: A Quasi-Cobb Douglas Production Function with Sectoral Progress: Theory and Application to the New Economy, May 2005
- No. 133 **Jungmittag, A.; Welfens, P.J.J:** Institutions, Telecommunications Dynamics and Policy Challenges: Theory and Empirical Analysis for Germany, May 2005

- No. 134 Libman, A.: Russia's Integration into the World Economy: An Interjurisdictional Competition View, June 2005
- No. 135 Feiguine, G.: Beitritt Russlands zur WTO Probleme und Perspektiven, September 2005
- No. 136 Welfens, P.J.J.: Rational Regulatory Policy for the Digital Economy: Theory and EU Policy Options, October 2005
- No. 137 Welfens, P.J.J.: Schattenregulierung in der Telekommunikationswirtschaft, November 2005
- No. 138 **Borbèly, D.:** Determinants of Trade Specialization in the New EU Member States, November 2005
- No. 139 Welfens, P.J.J.: Interdependency of Real Exchange Rate, Trade, Innovation, Structural Change and Growth, December 2005
- No. 140 **Borbély D., Welfens, P.J.J.:** Structural Change, Innovation and Growth in the Context of EU Eastern Enlargement, January 2006
- No. 141 Schumann, Ch.: Financing Studies: Financial Support schemes for students in selected countries, January 2006
- No. 142 Welfens, P.J.J.: Digitale Innovationen, Neue Märkte und Telekomregulierung, März 2006
- No. 143 Welfens, P.J.J.: Information and Communication Technology: Dynamics, Integration and Economic Stability, July 2006
- No. 144 Welfens, P.J.J.: Grundlagen rationaler Transportpolitik bei Integration, August 2006
- No. 145 **Jungmittag, A.:** Technological Specialization as a driving Force of Production Specialization, October 2006
- No. 146 Welfens, P.J.J.: Rational Regulatory Policy for the Digital Economy: Theory and EU-Policy Options, October 2006
- No. 147 Welfens, P.J.J.: Internationalization of EU ICT Industries: The Case of SAP, December 2006
- No. 148 Welfens, P.J.J.: Marktwirtschaftliche Perspektiven der Energiepolitik in der EU: Ziele, Probleme, Politikoptionen, Dezember 2006
- No. 149 Vogelsang, M.: Trade of IT Services in a Macroeconomic General Equilibrium Model, December 2006
- No. 150 **Cassel, D., Welfens, P.J.J.:** Regional Integration, Institutional Dynamics and International Competitiveness, December 2006
- No. 151 Welfens, P.J.J., Keim, M.: Finanzmarktintegration und Wirtschaftsentwicklung im Kontext der EU-Osterweiterung, März 2007
- No. 152 **Kutlina, Z.:** Realwirtschaftliche und monetäre Entwicklungen im Transformationsprozess ausgewählter mittel- und osteuropäischer Länder, April 2007
- No. 153 Welfens, P.J.J.; Borbély, D.: Structural Change, Growth and Bazaar Effects in the Single EU Market, September 2008
- No. 154 **Feiguine, G.:** Die Beziehungen zwischen Russland und der EU nach der EU-Osterweiterung: Stand und Entwicklungsperspektiven, Oktober 2008

- No. 155 Welfens, P.J.J.: Ungelöste Probleme der Bankenaufsicht, Oktober 2008
- No. 156 Addison J.T.: The Performance Effects of Unions. Codetermination, and Employee Involvement: Comparing the United States and Germany (With an Addendum on the United Kingdom), November 2008
- No. 157 Welfens, P.J.J.: Portfoliomodell und langfristiges Wachstum: Neue Makroperspektiven, Portfolio Modelling and Growth, November 2008
- No. 158 Welfens, P.J.J.: Growth, Structural Dynamics and EU Integration in the Context of the Lisbon Agenda, November 2008
- No. 159 Welfens, P.J.J.: Portfolio Modelling and Growth, December 2008
- No. 160 Islami, M.: Interdependence Between Foreign Exchange Markets and Stock Markets in Selected European Countries, December 2008
- No. 161 Welfens, P.J.J.: Portfolio Modelling and Growth, January 2009
- No. 162 Bartelmus, P.: Sustainable Development Has It Run Its Course?, January 2009
- No. 163 Welfens, P.J.J.: Intégration Européenne et Mondialisation: Défis, Débats, Options, February 2009
- No. 164 Welfens, Р...J.: ЭКОНОМИЧЕСКИЙ РОСТ, ИННОВАЦИИ И ПРИРОДНЫЕ РЕСУРСЫ, February 2009
- No. 165 Welfens, P.J.J.; Vogelsang, M.: Regulierung und Innovationsdynamik in der EU-Telekommunikationswirtschaft, February 2009
- No. 166 Welfens, P.J.J.: The International Banking Crisis: Lessons and EU Reforms, February 2009
- No. 167 Schröder, C.: Financial System and Innovations: Determinants of Early Stage Venture Capital in Europe, March 2009
- No. 168 Welfens, P.J.J.: Marshall-Lerner Condition and Economic Globalization, April 2009
- No. 169 Welfens, P.J.J.: Explaining Oil Price Dynamics, May 2009
- No. 170 Welfens, P.J.J.; Borbély, D.: Structural Change, Innovation and Growth in the Single EU Market, August 2009
- No. 171 Welfens, P.J.J.: Innovationen und Transatlantische Bankenkrise: Eine ordnungspolitische Analyse, August 2009
- No. 172 Erdem, D.; Meyer, K.: Natural Gas Import Dynamics and Russia's Role in the Security of Germany's Supply Strategy, December 2009
- No. 173 Welfens P.J.J; Perret K.J...: Structural Change, Specialization and Growth in EU 25, January 2010
- No. 174 Welfens P.J.J.; Perret K.J.; Erdem D...: Global Economic Sustainability Indicator: Analysis and Policy Options for the Copenhagen Process, February 2010
- No. 175 Welfens, P.J.J.: Rating, Kapitalmarktsignale und Risikomanagement: Reformansätze nach der Transatlantischen Bankenkrise, Februar 2010
- No. 176 Mahmutovic, Z.: Patendatenbank: Implementierung und Nutzung, Juli 2010
- No. 177 Welfens, P.J.J.: Toward a New Concept of Universal services: The Role of Digital Mobile Services and Network Neutrality, November 2010
- No. 178 Perret, K.J.: A Core-Periphery in Russia Twin Peaks or a Rat's Tail, December 2010
- No. 179 Welfens, P.J.J.: R&D Employment, Golden Rule and Hybrid Welfare, December 2010

- No. 180 Welfens, P.J.J.: European and Global Reform Requirement for Overcoming the Banking Crisis, December 2010
- No. 181 Szanyi, M.: Industrial clusters: concepts and empirical evidence from East-Central Europe, December 2010
- No. 182 Szalavetz, A.: The Hungarian automotive sector a comparative CEE perspective with special emphasis on structural change, December 2010
- No. 183 Welfens, P.J.J.; Perret, K.J.; Erdem, D.: The Hungarian ICT sector a comparative CEE perspective with special emphasis on structural change, December 2010
- No. 184 Lengyel, B.: Regional clustering tendencies of the Hungarian automotive and ICT industries in the first half of the 2000's, December 2010
- No. 185 Schröder, C.: Regionale und unternehmensspezifische Faktoren einer hohen Wachstumsdynamik von IKT Unternehmen in Deutschland; Dezember 2010
- No. 186 **Emons, O.:** Innovation and Specialization Dynamics in the European Automotive Sector: Comparative Analysis of Cooperation & Application Network, October 2010
- No. 187 Welfens, P.J.J.: The Twin Crisis: From the Transatlantic Banking Crisis to the Euro Crisis?, January 2011
- No. 188 Welfens, P.J.J.: Green ICT Dynamics: Key Issues and Findings for Germany, March 2012
- No. 189 Erdem, D.: Foreign Direct Investments, Energy Efficiency and Innovation Dynamics, July 2011
- No. 190 Welfens, P.J.J.: Atomstromkosten und -risiken: Haftpflichtfragen und Optionen rationaler Wirtschaftspolitik, Mai 2011
- No. 191 Welfens, P.J.J.: Towards a Euro Fiscal Union: Reinforced Fiscal and Macroeconomic Coordination and Surveillance is Not Enough, January 2012
- No. 192 Irawan, Tony: ICT and Economic Development: Conclusion from IO Analysis for Selected ASEAN Member States, November 2013

EIIW Economic Policy Analysis

- No. 1 Welfens, P.J.J.: Globalisierung der Wirtschaft und Krise des Sozialstaats: Ist die Wirtschaftswissenschaft am Ende?, April 1997
- No. 2 Welfens, P.J.J.: Nach der D-Mark kommt die E-Mark: Auf dem Weg zur EU-Währungsunion, Juli 1997
- No. 3 Welfens, P.J.J.: Beschäftigungsförderliche Steuerreform in Deutschland zum Euro-Start: Für eine wachstumsorientierte Doppelsteuerreform, Oktober 1998

Fordern Sie den EIIW Newsletter an: www.eiiw.eu

Please subscribe to EIIW Newsletter: www.eiiw.eu

Weitere Beiträge von Interesse: Titels of related interest:

Most recent books also see the last page.

WELFENS, P.J.J. (2013), Social Security and Economic Globalization, Heidelberg: Springer.

PERRET, J.K. (2013), Knowledge as a Driver of Regional Growth in the Russian Federation, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J. (2013), Nachhaltige Überwindung der Euro-Krise, Stuttgart: Lucius & Lucius.

SCHULZ, M. (2013), Der gefesselte Riese – Europas letzte Chance, Reinbek: Rowohlt Verlag.

WELFENS, P.J.J. (2012), Die Zukunft des Euro, Berlin: Nicolai Verlag.

WELFENS, P.J.J., HENNICKE, P. (2012), Energiewende nach Fukushima, München: Oekom Verlag.

WELZER, H.; WIEGANDT, K. (2012), Perspektiven einer nachhaltigen Entwicklung: Wie sieht die Welt im Jahr 2050 aus?, Frankfurt am Main: Fischer Verlag.

WELFENS, P.J.J (2011), Cluster- und Innovationsdynamik in Europa: Neue Perspektiven der Automobil- und IKT-Wirtschaft, Stuttgart: Lucius & Lucius.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; EMONS, O.; SCHRÖDER, C. (2011), Europäische Innovations- und Spezialisierungsdynamik im Gesundheitssektor, Stuttgart: Lucius & Lucius.

ISLAMI, M. (2010), Interdependenz zwischen Devisen- und Aktienmärkten in ausgewählten EU-Ländern: Theorie und empirische Analyse, Hamburg: Verlag Dr. Kovac.

VOGELSANG, M. (2010), Digitalization in Open Economies, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; et al. (2009), A Europe of achievements in a Changing World, European Commission.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; BORBÉLY, D. (2009), Europäische Integration und Digitale Weltwirtschaft, Band 4: EU-Ostererweiterung, IKT und Strukturwandel, Stuttgart: Lucius & Lucius.

BLEISCHWITZ, R.; WELFENS, P.J.J.; ZHANG, Z. (2009), Sustainable Growth and Resource Productivity, Sheffield: Greanleaf.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; ADDISON, J.T. (2009), Innovation, Employment and Growth Policy Issues in the EU and the US, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; RYAN, C.; CHIRATHIVAT, S.; KNIPPING, F. (2009), EU-ASEAN, Facing Economic Globalisation, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J. (2009), Transatlantische Bankenkrise, Stuttgart: Lucius & Lucius.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; WOLF, H.C.; WOLTERS, J. (eds., 2008), International Economics and Economic Policy, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; WALTHER-KLAUS, E. (eds., 2008), Digital Excelence, University Meets Economy, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J. (2008), Digital Integration, Growth and Rational Regulation, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J. (2007), Innovation in Macroeconomics, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J.; WESKE, M. (eds., 2007), Digital Economic Dynamics, Innovations, Networks and Regulations, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J., WESKE, M. (eds., 2006): Innovations, Digital Economic Dynamics and Regulatory Policy, Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J., KNIPPING, F., CHIRATHIVAT, S., RYAN, C. (eds., 2006): Integration in Asia and Europe: Historical Dynamics, Political Issues and Economic Perspectives, Heidelberg: Springer.

BROADMAN, H.G., PAAS, T., WELFENS, P.J.J. (eds., 2006): Economic Liberalization and Integration Policy Options for Eastern Europe and Russia, Heidelberg: Springer.

BORBÉLY, D. (2006): Trade Specialization in the Enlarged European Union, Heidelberg/Berlin: Springer.

JUNGMITTAG, A. (2006): Internationale Innovationsdynamik, Spezialisierung und Wirtschaftswachstum in der EU, Heidelberg: Physica.

WELFENS, P.J.J., WZIATEK-KUBIAK, (eds., 2005): Structural Change and Exchange Rate Dynamics – The Economics of EU Eastern Enlargement; Heidelberg: Springer.

WELFENS, P.J.J., ZOCHE, P., JUNGMITTAG, A. (et al. 2005): Internetwirtschaft 2010 (final Report for the German Federal Government; joint study EIIW and Fraunhofer Institute for System Dynamics and Innovation, Karlsruhe), Heidelberg: Physica.

GRAHAM, E., ODING, N., WELFENS, P.J.J., (2005): Internationalization and Economic Policy Reforms in Transition Countries, Heidelberg: Springer.

GAVRILENKOW, E., WELFENS, P.J.J., (2005): Infrastructure, Investments and Economic Integration: Perspectives for Eastern Europe and Russia, Moscow: HSE.

APOLTE, T.; CASPERS, R.; WELFENS, P.J.J. (2004), Ordnungsökonomische Grundlagen nationaler und internationaler Wirtschaftspolitik, Stuttgart: Lucius & Lucius.

GAVRILENKOV, E.; WELFENS, P.J.J.; WIEGERT, R. (2004), Economic Opening Up and Growth in Russia, Heidelberg and New York: Springer.